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A Message from  our President  - Dave Dampf 

As we near the end of 2018, we should all feel proud of 
the work that we have done for our students, our commu-
nity, and our profession.   

All teachers know that our work day does not end 
when the students go home.  Oneida teachers put in 
many behind-the-scenes hours at night, on weekends, 
and even on vacations.  We have attended countless 
workshops, trainings, and classes to better hone our craft.  
We’ve created new lesson plans that are designed to help our students 
meet the challenges of a changing work environment and new assess-
ments to accompany them.  The OTA prides itself in going above and 
beyond and that is what we continue to do for our students. 

Through our dress down days, bell ringing, and building fundrais-
ers, we have raised tens of thousands of dollars that go right back into 
our community and benefit our students.  Teachers are generous peo-
ple – that’s for sure.   

The members of the Oneida Teacher’s Association raised up our 
collective voices and pledged solidarity to our union.  The Supreme 
Court gave teachers the option of leaving your union and your co-
workers behind, and every single one of us gave a resounding “No” to 
that, recognizing the value of a collective bargaining agreement.  As we 
negotiate a successor agreement to our contract, you have loudly ex-
pressed your desire to remain advocates for your students.  You have 
made clear the value you place on the strengths that exist in it.  We 
hear you and we will continue to negotiate with that desire in mind. 

If you are considering retirement at the end of this school year, 
please remember that you must have your letter in by the end of De-
cember to be eligible to receive the local retirement incentive.  Page 38 
of your contract has more information. 
 I hope that you have a wonderful holiday with friends and family.  

Enjoy your time off.  As we return in January, know that your students, 

the OTA, and our community all value your hard work and dedication. 
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Upcoming Meetings:  

OTA Representative Meeting (Second Tuesday of the month)  ALL ARE WELCOME!  

 Next Meeting:  Nov 13th  3:30 pm @ TBD  

   Dec 11th  3:30 pm @ TBD  

   Jan 8th   3:30 pm @ TBD  

   Feb 12th  3:30 pm @ TBD 

Any special meeting dates will be  announced through e-mail. 

 

Board of Education Meeting  (Second Tuesday of the month) 

   Nov 13th   6:00 pm @ Seneca Street Elementary  

   Dec  11th  6:00 pm @ North Broad Elementary  

   Jan 8th   6:00 pm @ Oneida High School   

   Feb 12th  6:00 pm @ Otto Shortell Middle School 

School time! 

 
Teaching, it’s what we do and 

what we love!   

Welcome back and hope everyone 

has a great year!      

Donations and Contributions 
 

3 Casual Fridays in the books and we have al-

ready raised over $1000!  Great job! 

 

The High School has also had 2 “special” 

Casual Fridays, raising  about $400 for those 

causes.   

Let everyone know what your buildings 

“special” funds are going to.    

 

Let’s Do A Great Job Everyone!        



TALES FROM THE CRYPT 
 
The members of the Oneida Retired Educators Association remind you that we are alive and well and still 
active on the educational scene in Oneida.  With over 160 members, we continue to be interested in the ed-
ucation of our children, the situations, rights and benefits of current and retired educators, and the state 
and federal legislation that affects us all.  
 
It’s a busy time of year, so we’ll be brief.  In each issue of this newsletter, we emphasize the importance of 
our union.  Here are 10 reasons why unions are important, courtesy of www.waronwant.org: 
 
1. UNITY IS STRENGTH  
 
2. UNIONS NEGOTIATE BETTER TERMS AND CONDITIONS 
 
3. YOU GET MORE ANNUAL LEAVE IN A UNIONIZED WORKPLACE 
 
4. YOU EARN MORE IN A UNIONIZED WORKPLACE 
 
5. YOU GET MORE MATERNITY LEAVE, PATERNAL AND CARER LEAVE 
 
6. BETTER JOB SECURITY 
 
7. YOU HAVE SOMEONE ON YOUR SIDE WHEN YOU NEED THEM 
 
8.  UNIONS FIGHT FOR EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES IN THE WORKPLACE 
 
9. UNION WORKPLACES ARE SAFER 
 
10. UNIONS OFFER LEGAL SERVICES AND ADVICE 
 
By being a union member, you are always part of something bigger. 
 
During this season of reflection, thankfulness, and goodwill, be sure to count the OTA and its many benefits 
among the positive aspects of your life.  Happy Holidays and thank you for all you do from the OREA! 
 
Patricia Albaugh, Retired, Oneida Castle 2007  
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 Happenings in and around the OTA 

My name is Jolene Finn and I will be the new 

Library Media Specialist at Willard F. Prior Ele-

mentary School.  I grew up on a farm in Beaver 

Falls, NY and went to a small K-12 school.  I 

went to SUNY Oneonta for my undergraduate 

and got certified in 7-12 Social Studies shortly 

after.  I pursued my masters degree in European 

History at SUNY Oswego while substitute 

teaching and applying for a more permanent po-

sition.  I was placed in a library and fell in love 

with the position which led me to pursue my 

second masters degree in library science from 

Mansfield University of Pennsylvania.  I be-

came certified shortly after and was hired right 

away at New Hartford Central School District 

for a year long placement.  I then got a K-12 

position at Town of Webb in Old Forge, NY and 

I worked there for 3 years. 

 

In my free time I love to read, of course, but I 

also like to karaoke, swim, and marathon TV 

shows.  I spend most of my 

time with my husband and our 

two little girls.  We have a 2 

year old and a 4 month old and 

we also have two cats (Pico and 

Tera) and a bird named Nano.  

 

*Reading is Succeeding!* 

Jolene Finn 

Library Media Specialist 

Willard Pryor 

Hello, my name is Janet Jones and I am the new 

Special Education Teacher at the High School. I 

am teaching Resource, Unified Math, Algebra 

and I am the Learning Coordinator for Project 

Life.  I reside here in Oneida with my husband, 

daughter Jamie (11th grade), son Harry, a fresh-

man at RIT and our dog Elly.  

I attended Liverpool High School and then went 

on to earn my Bachelor's degree in Psychology/

Business at University of Rochester.  After 

graduating, I spent 24 years in the insurance/

financial sector.   

I eventually went back to school at LeMoyne 

College, earning my MST in Special Education/

Math 7-12.  I worked at BOCES for 4 years be-

fore substitute teaching at Oneida High School 

last year.  I am currently coaching girls Modi-

fied Volleyball and I also teach a drop-in aero-

bic kickboxing class.  I am also a volunteer for 

the BSA Oneida Troop 2 and the St. Patrick's 

School Board.  In my free time, I like to be out-

doors; hiking, camping, swim-

ming, kayaking, at the beach, 

anything!   

I am looking forward to a fun 

year here at the High School!   

Janet Jones 

Special Education Teacher 

Oneida High School 
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 Happenings in and around the OTA 

 

Hello, my name is Marshall Pokrentowski and I am the 
new K-5 General Music and 4/5 Chorus teacher here at 

Willard Prior Elementary and Seneca Street Elementary.   

I am a 2018 graduate of Ithaca College with a degree in 
K-12 Music Education.  I will begin my Master’s program 

as soon as I get settled in to my first year of teaching.   

I am big into fitness training, and in particular, prepar-
ing for triathlons. I also like to do some mountain climb-
ing with my dad and my brothers.  As my music degree 
should point out, I like to perform in Musicals and Oper-

as when I can find the time.   

I am teaching the new “Writing for the 21st 
Century & Beyond” course to the 7th graders at 
OSMS. I received my BA from SUNY Oswego in 
English in 2007 and my MS from Utica College 
in Adolescent Education; my certification area 
is Secondary English. Before coming to Oneida, 
I had been teaching at Camden High School and 
prior to that Cooperstown High School. I live 
with my husband, son and Labrador retriever 
in nearby Vernon. I am very excited to join the 
team at OSMS! Everyone has been so friendly 

and welcoming – it’s a great place to be! 

Abby Kimball 

Marshall Pokrentowski 

Music Teacher  

Willard Pryor/Seneca 

Street 

Abigail Kimball   

Music Teacher  

Willard Pryor/Seneca 

Street 

 

 

 

 

I would like to introduce Beth Pou-

los.  Beth is the newest member to our Physical Edu-

cation program here at Oneida.  She is currently 

teaching half days at the High School.   Beth re-

ceived her Bachelor’s Degree from SUNY Cortland 

in Physical Education K-12.  She is planning on be-

ginning her Master’s Degree in Health Education 

this coming spring.  The past couple of years have 

seen Beth going to school full-time as well as taking 

time to serve as a substitute teacher.  Beth has three 

children whom she loves to spend time with, wheth-

er it is playing games around the house or playing in 

sports.  She loves to travel and to go on runs with 

her dog.    

Beth Poulos  

Physical Education 

Teacher  

Oneida High School  

 

My name is Megan Rice and I teach 5th 
grade at Seneca Street. I am a 2001 VVS 
graduate and my husband Jason is a 1995 
Oneida graduate. Our daughter Lily is four 
and currently attends pre-K at Willard Pri-
or. I received my BA in Communications 
from Nazareth College and my MA in Ele-
mentary Education from Queens Universi-
ty in Charlotte, NC. Last fall my family 
moved back to the area after living in 
Charlotte for over ten years. In my free-
time I enjoy reading spending time with 
family. 

Megan Rice   

Elementary Teacher  

Seneca Street Elementary  



 

 

Happenings in and around the OTA 

Teaching Certification 
  

 There are a variety of ways to obtain certification 

to become a teacher. This article will highlight the two 

most common avenues and what is required to maintain 

those certifications. The first, is prior to 2004, a Provi-

sional Certificate would be issued to a person graduating 

a teacher preparation program. Then, after meeting crite-

ria outlined by SED, such as experience in the classroom 

and obtaining a Masters degree, a teacher would apply 

for a Permanent Certificate. At this point, nothing more is 

required to maintain a Permanent Certification.  

 Then, around 2004, the criteria changed along 

with certification titles.  Teachers coming out of teacher 

preparation programs would start with an Initial Certifi-

cate and then again, after meeting a list of criteria they 

would obtain a Professional Certificate.  A teacher with a 

Professional Certificate would then be required to collect 

Continuing Teacher and Leader Education (CTLE) hours.  

Most of us refer to this as professional development 

hours to maintain a Professional Certification. At this 

point, the number stands at 100 hours every 5 years. To 

verify this SED requires each teacher to maintain a log 

and certificates related to professional development. A 

sample log is linked at the bottom of this article.  At any 

time, SED can ask a teacher to verify their hours. While 

maintaining your Professional Certificate you need to log 

on to the TEACH web site and click on an icon that veri-

fies you have obtained the 100 hours required. You do 

not need to submit any forms or logs. SED suggest you 

keep the log for your records. 

I suggest that you log on to the TEACH system 

and verify that SED has your correct contact information. 

The TEACH link is also at the bottom of this article. 

While I have on addressed 2 certification pathways if you 

have a different type of certification or if you have certif-

icate question I suggest you contact Lee Farrell at MOB-

OCES.  Another point of contact for certifications is your 

NYSUT certification expert. To talk with this person let 

David Dampf know and he will put you in contact with a 

certification expert from NYSUT either way you can talk 

with someone who can lead you in the right direction. 

 

Continuing Teacher and Leader Education (CTLE) 

Individual Record. Link 

OTA Members: Retiring?  
 

Is it that time for you?  Are you looking to re-

tire this June?  Did you know that your OTA 

contract has a retirement incentive?   

 

If you are ready to retire and meet the criteria, 

you could be eligible for the incentive.  Retire-

ment letters for June 2019 have to be in to 

the District Office by December 31, 2018 to 

be eligible for the retirement incentive.   
 

If you have any questions be sure to contact a 

Building rep or a member of your Executive 

Board.   

Money: Financing School 

 

The Oneida Indian Nation has to give a per-

centage of its gaming profits to Oneida and 

Madison County.  Oneida County has paid 

half of what it has budgeted to our District but 

has decided not to make further payments.  

Mrs. Zehr has asked that we contact Oneida 

county officials to show the importance of re-

ceiving those funds. There is a link on the 

OTA website: https://

www.oneidateacher.com/ with a customizable 

letter that you can print and send to the Oneida 

County officials.  Please be sure to change 

your name and address before sending the let-

ter.  The link also lists the legislators within 

the districts.  Please type the name of the legis-

lator you are writing to on the top of the letter.  

Even if you do not live in Oneida County, let-

ters can be sent as you educate students who 

do live in the county. 

http://www.highered.nysed.gov/tcert/pdf/donotsubmit-ctlerecord.pdf
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 Happenings in and around the OTA 

 

The Ota’s annual Fall Fling was held on Friday 
November 2nd.  A large group of retirees 

(about 25) attended the party to mix and min-
gle with current members of the OTA.  A 

buffet of sandwiches, pizza rolls, several sal-
ads and, of course, wings, was set out.  The 

evening was highlighted by a raffle. Stephanie 
Gwilt and Jen Armlin had the crowd up and 
ready to pick their choice of OTA merchan-
dise, various clothing items and of course, 

wine.    

Members of OREA (Oneida’s retirees) enjoy-

ing the dinner at the Fall Fling.   

The buffet at the Fall Fling at Marble Hill Inn  

Otto Shortell showing their group grins while 

enjoying the Fall Fling    

Steve and Gary getting into some serious con-

versation at the Fall Fling!   
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 Happenings in and around the OTA 

 

Thinking About Retirement?   
 

Whether you are 1, 3 or 5 years out, you want to check out NYSTRS.  There is 

an abundance of information for you to collect, digest and use to your benefit.  

Don’t’ forget to sign up for one of their retirement seminars.  There’s still 

time!!!   
 

NYSUT Retirement Seminars -  go on NYSTRS to sign up for one  

Red Kettle Bell Ringers  
Members of the OTA helped the Salvation 

Army and participated in the annual Red 

Kettle Drive at the Walmart store here in 

Oneida.   Meg Kelly, Steve Paz, MaryBeth 

Russo, BeeAnn O'Herien, Kathy Zangrilli, 

Brian Mellon, Jeff and Jackie Skibitski, 

Trish and Tom Kirkpatrick, Angie Sayles, Stephanie Gwilt, Linda Buschatzke, and Ken Infarinato all 

took time on Saturday Dec 1st to ring the bell for donations.  Many of the volunteers brought their 

families along to share in the occasion.   

Trish and Tom with Erin and Evan  

Ben and Carmen get into the 

holiday spirit with Mary  

Avery and Owen ringing the 

bell with their dad Steve 
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